CRPD Committee Opening 
2 September 2013, 10th session

The CRPD Committee opened its 10th session on 2 September 2013*
Craig Mokhiber, Chief of OHCHR’s Development and Economic and Social Issues branch 
Mr Mokhiber opened the 10th session.  He highlighted the importance of the upcoming High Level Meeting to finalise the future global development framework and to ensure the inclusion of persons with disabilities in the post 2015 agenda.  In addition, he made reference to the intergovernmental process of the treaty body strengthening process which saw the annual Chairperson’s meeting moved to New York last May to permit for interaction between the intergovernmental process and the Chairpersons of the treaty bodies.  Mr Mokhiber informed the Committee of the strong support among states for reinvesting cost savings in the treaty body system and for enhancing the accessibility of treaty bodies, especially for persons with disabilities through webcasting and captioning. In addition, the co-facilitators have called for increased resources for capacity building to enable states' parties to comply with their reporting obligations.  A new draft resolution has been tabled and will serve as a basis for the final negotiations and the intention of the co-facilitators is to wrap up the process by the end of September. However, some states argue that more time is needed and proposed a procedural resolution to extend the negotiations until next year.

Maria Soledad Cisternas Reyes, Chairperson of the Committee 

The Chair updated the Committee on activities undertaken between the ninth and tenth sessions: during the sixth Conference of States Parties, the Committee had participated in an event together with the Committee against Torture on the intersections of the treaties.  Amongst other activities such as participating in ILO and UNICEF led events on persons with disabilities and development, the Committee was part of the process leading to the High-Level Meeting of the General Assembly on disability and development.  She also recalled some highlights in the Committee’s work during the past five years, namely, carrying out seven state reviews, considering individual and group communications related to the Optional Protocol and work with respect to general comments.  During this session, the Committee hoped to adopt an initial draft of the general comments on legal capacity and accessibility respectively, in order to start taking into consideration the opinions of stakeholders.

Jorge Araya, CRPD Committee Secretariat 

The Committee secretariat provided an update of the state reports received: to date the Committee has received 48 state reports, the most recent being those submitted by Cyprus and Colombia, it has examined 7 state reports (with 3 more planned for the 10th session), and there is a backlog of 5 years according to current meeting time.  58 state reports are overdue.

Statements from UN bodies, specialised agencies and civil society 
Council of Europe 

A representative of the Council of Europe informed the Committee that out of the Council of Europe’s 47 member states, 45 of them had signed the CRPD and 37 were States Parties to it.  Disability issues are high on the agenda of the CoE and the rights are enshrined in the European Convention of Human Rights, the European Social Charter and its collective complaints procedure is being increasingly used by persons with disabilities and their representative organisations.  The CoE Disability Action Plan fro 2006-2015 is considered as a European regional and political implementation tool which is complementary to the UN Convention, and a final review and evaluation of the Disability Action Plan is being prepared as well as a post 2015 CoE disability framework.  Finally, the representative encouraged exchange between the CRPD Committee and the intergovernmental committee of the CoE which oversees the implementation of the Disability Action Plan. 
Facundo Chávez Penillas, OHCHR Disability Focal Point

Mr Chávez Penillas had joined the team in April 2013 and together with Krista Orama, they fulfil the mandate of the focal point on Human Rights and Disability which is to promote, protect and mainstream the human rights of persons with disabilities throughout the UN System and beyond and to act as a catalyst for the ratification and effective implementation of the CRPD at the country level.  

Since the Committee’s last session, the OHCHR participated at the Sixth Conference of States Parties with the following activities:
· On the eve of the Conference, they organised, together with UNICEF and ILO, a one-day workshop on the human rights-based approach to disability for colleagues within the UN system, with the purpose of discussing the implementation of this approach and how it differs from the social approach, as well as what the human rights-based approach means in the context of work and employment and inclusive education. 
· At the official opening of the Conference, OHCHR’s Assistant Secretary-General Mr. Ivan Šimonović reflected upon the theme chosen for this year, "Ensuring an adequate standard of living: empowerment and participation of persons with disabilities within the framework of the CRPD", making specific reference to the CRPD Committee’s concluding observations on this issue and the relevance of the implementation of adequate access to work and employment as a way of realizing this right.
· Together with the World Future Council and the permanent missions of Austria, Finland, New Zealand and Thailand, a side-event was organised with OHCHR on economic empowerment of persons with disabilities within the framework of the coming development agenda for 2015 and beyond. 
· OHCHR also co-sponsored the CRPD-CAT Committees side event on the “Intersectionality between the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities and the Convention against Torture with relation to persons with disabilities”. 

In relation to the upcoming High-level meeting on Disability and Development, the OHCHR has strongly advocated for the adoption of an outcome document clearly framed under the CRPD, including through discussions with States during the Conference of States Parties.  During the High-level Meeting on 23 September, at lunch time, the United Nations Inter Agency Support Group to the CRPD will organise a High-level Side Event to deliver a message “as one” to Member States and the international community. 
Pursuant to Human Rights Council resolution 22/3, OHCHR’s focal point on Human Rights & Disability of OHCHR is currently preparing a study on the right to education of persons with disabilities. For the preparation of this study, the Office invited States and other key actors to provide input and views and is looking into the possibility of organising an expert consultation in Spain, and contributions to this study are encouraged.  

The OHCHR participates with other United Nations entities – including UNDESA, UNDP, UNICEF, ILO and WHO – in the administration of the UN Partnership to Promote the Rights of Persons with Disabilities and its Multi-Donor Trust Fund. Last July, the Partnership’s Policy Board met in New York to discuss, among other things, new contributions that will allow continuing the implementation of UN country team projects. OHCHR looks forward to working closely with our partners in implementing these projects.

In April, with the support of the Implementation Support Unit (ISU) of the Anti-Personnel Mine Ban Convention, the Office completed a mission to Peru to contribute to the review of the national plan of action on the equalisation of opportunities for persons with disabilities. As result of this, Peru informed that it seeks OHCHR’s technical assistance to move forward on the review of the plan and, more specifically, its work and employment programme, and the Office will continue promoting, also here, the use of the Concluding Observations on Peru as guidance in this process.
In June, the Office undertook a joint mission with the United Nations Department on Economic and Social Affairs (UNDESA) to South Africa with the aim of assisting national stakeholders in identifying steps towards further implementation of the CRPD.

The OHCHR actively contributes to several initiatives aimed to improve accessibility in the UN for persons with disabilities, including to Task Forces established for this purpose at the level of the UN Secretariat and the Human Rights Council.  The Office continues to work with the CRPD Secretariat and the United Nations Office at Geneva (UNOG) on the promotion of better services on sign language interpretation, availability of accessible formats of information and documentation, and physical accessibility. The forthcoming Secretary-General’s Bulletin will provide a long-awaited policy framework.

The Office encourages the involvement of the CRPD Committee in the work of the Human Rights Committee towards the adoption of the General Comment on Article 9 on the right to liberty and security of persons which, under the current stage of discussions is considering the possibility of depriving liberty under mental health laws with a view to allegedly protecting the person in question or the integrity of others, as well as allowing legal capacity deprivation through guardianship representation – an approach that is not in compliance with the CRPD.

Michelle Woods, World Intellectual Property Organisation (WIPO)
Ms Woods informed of the new treaty to facilitate access to published work for visually impaired persons adopted in Marrakech on 27 June 2013, which benefits visually impaired or print disabled, many of whom live in the developing world.  The treaty embodies core principles of the Convention and illustrates the potential for a multilateral system to successfully address humanitarian needs.  It is a copyrights-based instrument with an explicit humanitarian and social development dimension designed to provide new rules in favour of a specific category of beneficiaries.  Persons who are blind, visually impaired or otherwise print disabled currently may have access to between 1 and 7 percent of the published works, namely books, in the world depending on the place where they live. Copyright-related rights include exclusive rights granted to authors and creators and allows for limitations and exceptions to address situations in which the exclusive rights of the author or rights holder are limited in certain ways to address particular national situations. Both the exclusive rights and the limitations and exceptions are traditionally territorial in nature, although the rights in particular are harmonized to an extent through multilateral treaties.  This is the first Copyright treaty that has the main objective of harmonizing limitations and exceptions. In addition, this is the first Copyright treaty that has an exclusive human rights dimension. 
A WIPO survey conducted in 2006, soon after discussions on this subject began in the WIPO's Standing Committee on Copyright and related rights, found that fewer than 60 countries have limitations and exceptions clauses in their national laws. These clauses would make special provision for visually impaired persons, for example, to provide mechanisms for obtaining Braille, large print or digitized audio versions of Copyrighted text. In general, these existing limitations and exceptions allow the use of copyrighted print works by designated beneficiary persons without the need to obtain permission from the holders of the Copyright and related rights, which often include authors and publishers. One key goal of the treaty is to increase the number of countries that have such limitations and exceptions and to harmonize the provisions to some extent while continuing to allow flexibility to address national situations.

Heidi-Maria Helenius, UNICEF
Ms Helenius recalled that a report on children with disability had recently been issued by UNICEF in a number of accessible formats.  The Global Partnership on Children with Disabilities, launched last year, was achieving results, including a greater number of partners working to advance the rights of children with disabilities, and a second global forum would take place in New York.  UNICEF was chairing the partnership and work was being undertaken for the implementation of several outcome areas related to the Convention.  Next month, UNICEF would publish a guide for the participation of children with disabilities, which would count with the support of Members of the Committee and the International Disability Alliance.  UNICEF's 2013 State of the World’s Children Report, launched in May 2013, focused for first time on children with disabilities. The global launch event for this report was held in Vietnam. This report is available in the range of accessible formats which can be accessed by people who are deaf, blind or who have intellectual disabilities.  
The global partnership on children with disabilities which was launched by UNICEF last year has grown significantly, and now 250 organizations from around the world are coming together to achieve results for children with disabilities. The second global Forum will be held on 24 September in New York.  Also, UNICEF is currently chairing the UN Partnership on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities, the UNPRPD policy board. Thus far, 11 countries have received funding in the first round to undertake work on implementation of the CRPD in a range of areas.  UNICEF's own strategic plan for 2014-2017 has specifically mainstreamed disability across outcome areas. The strategic plan is designed to enable UNICEF to contribute to the realisation of the rights of all children, including children with disabilities.
Next month, UNICEF will be releasing a guidance on participation of children with disabilities in policies and programmes. The publication was undertaken after discussions with some members of the CRPD committee here with us today and with the International Disability Alliance, IDA. 

Regarding forthcoming events: on 3 September, the UNICEF Executive Board will hold a special focus session on children with disabilities during its second regular session in New York.  Also, during the high-level meeting, which has been mentioned already a couple of times, UNICEF will be hosting a high-level breakfast meeting on children with disabilities on the 23 September.
Barbara Murray, International Labour Organization (ILO) 

Ms Murray introduced the newest member of the ILO’s disability programme, Stefan Trömel, former Executive Director of the International Disability Alliance.  The ILO continues to promote decent work for persons with disabilities, including through the provision of support to constituents to review employment laws with a disability approach.  A review of labour codes had been undertaken following requests from constituents.  The International Labour Organization’s training centre provided open courses or country specific courses and awareness raising activities had been carried out in countries working under technical cooperation to bring media to play a positive role.  The business and disability network sought to identify good practices and to reach out to medium and small companies to promote opportunities for persons with disabilities.  Partnerships were key for moving the decent work agenda forward and the Organization looked forward to working with the Committee and the inter-agency partnership.

Anti-Personnel Mine Ban Convention Implementation Support Unit

The Director of the Anti-Personnel Mine Ban Convention Implementation Support Unit said that the Unit contributed to States parties’ compliance with obligations.  In Peru, the Unit had worked on a workshop for the equalisation of opportunities for persons with disabilities convened by the national council for persons with disabilities and the de-mining centre with support from the European Union.  In Ethiopia, the Unit had also supported efforts to integrate victims’ assistance to their approach to disability, integrating efforts to meet the rights of survivors of remnants of war into a wider human rights approach.  The Unit was in discussions with Colombia regarding the possibility of a high level meeting on building bridges between landmines and broader issues, building on aspects on the upcoming High-level meeting on disability and development.  

Colin Allen, Second Vice Chair, International Disability Alliance (IDA)
IDA was legally incorporated in June marking an important milestone in the process of strengthening the organisation, ensuring its sustainable development and in further supporting  its member organisations across the world.  IDA’s mission continues to be to advance the human rights of persons with disabilities as a united voice of organisations of persons with disabilities utilising the CRPD and other human rights instruments, and IDA is committed to continuing supporting DPOs to participate in the work of your Committee.  Since the last session, IDA held workshops in El Salvador and Azerbaijan in order to help DPOs prepare submissions ahead of their country reviews and is supporting those DPOs, as well as DPO representatives from Costa Rica to come to Geneva to brief the Committee. 

IDA is also continuing its work in mainstreaming CRPD standards by facilitating DPOs’ engagement with other treaty bodies in order to ensure coherence across the board and more generally to strengthen the system for the benefit of rights holders.  In this respect, IDA joined in a statement on the treaty body strengthening process issued in August by over 30 NGOs calling for the General Assembly to adopt a resolution which enhances the treaty body system and to refrain from undermining its effective functioning as well as experts’ independence. 
IDA raised the need for the Committee to have increased exchange with other treaty bodies to ensure greater coherence on substantive issues.  The last set of Concluding Observations adopted both by the Committee against Torture and the Human Rights Committee put forward recommendations which conflict with your Committee’s jurisprudence when it comes to issues of legal capacity and the right to liberty and security.   Furthermore, it is a concern that the Human Rights Committee’s first draft and first reading of their General Comment on the right to liberty and security presents a paragraph on mental health detention which goes against Article 14 of the CRPD and your established jurisprudence.  Such developments risk to distort understanding of the CRPD amongst States Parties and to fragment the corps of international human rights law.
IDA commended the Committee on its statement on the rights of persons with disabilities in the post 2015 agenda on disability and development.  IDA has been active in the preparations of the High Level Meeting and in the negotiation process of the outcome document.  IDA's Chair Yannis Vardakastanis will speak at the opening of the HLM and we will continue our efforts to ensure full inclusion of persons with disabilities in the post 2015 framework.

IDA welcomed the adoption of the treaty adopted by the World Intellectual Property Organisation on improving access to published works to persons who are blind, visually impaired or otherwise print disabled, and congratulated the World Blind Union, an IDA member, for the outstanding advocacy work they have led to give make this treaty a reality. This represents another amazing example of the role that persons with disabilities through their representative organisation play to promote the rights of persons with disabilities. The new treaty complements the CRPD and hopefully quick ratification by States will soon bring its entry into force.
Regarding accessibility of the Committee’s sessions, IDA strongly supports and commends the developing practice to provide international sign interpretation and captioning during the Committee’s public sessions, and encourage the Committee to ensure that these measures are fixed and automatic for all future sessions.  IDA would also encourage the Committee to ensure that these measures are provided during the Committee's private meetings in which deaf, deafblind and hard of hearing participants take part as a matter of reasonable accommodation.  The World Federation of the Deaf, International Federation of Hard of Hearing People, World Federation of the DeafBlind and other IDA members remain at the Committee’s disposal to advance and consolidate the accessibility of the Committee’s sessions.

IDA concluded by reminding everyone of the side events taking place this week in which national DPO representatives will be briefing the Committee prior to the country reviews with respect to Austria, Australia and El Salvador, as well as Sweden, Azerbaijan and Costa Rica for the list of issues during the second week.
Tina Minkowitz, World Network of Users and Survivors of Psychiatry (WNUSP)
The World Network of Users and Survivors of Psychiatry is an international organization of people with psychosocial disabilities and users and survivors of psychiatry.  WNUSP has a democratic global structure to ensure representation and global relevance. WNUSP contributed actively to the drafting of the CRPD and to the work of the Special Rapporteur on Torture, who recently called for an absolute ban on non-consensual psychiatric interventions. 

WNUSP looks forward to progress towards a General Comment on Article 12, and expects to offer feedback once a draft is released.  Article 12 cannot function in a vacuum.  Articles 14 and 19 overlap with Article 12 and must be interpreted consistently under the same paradigm of non-discrimination, respect for autonomy, and availability of desired support.   Under Article 14, the Committee has urged States to repeal legal provisions that authorize detention of persons with psychosocial disabilities, and to ensure that mental health services are based on the free and informed consent of the person concerned.  WNUSP hopes the Committee will clarify that Article 14 prohibits all detention based on a mental health condition and all detention that is carried out in mental health facilities.  It is important to highlight that such detention is prohibited when it is based on a mental health condition in combination with other factors such as a perception that the person is likely to harm themselves or others.  Article 14 also pertains to criminal proceedings, and WNUSP emphasizes equal rights in this context, including reasonable accommodation.  

WNUSP members in the Global South, especially in countries where psychiatry does not have a strong presence, do not want the creation of new barriers through a coercive mental health legislation; but want full inclusion in human rights laws for all persons with disabilities.  They look to Article 19 for the creation of community-based supports and services to meet needs expressed by persons with psychosocial disabilities.  Such supports and services can be completely outside the framework of a mental health system and should draw on local strengths, including traditional indigenous practices.  While some traditional prerogative beliefs and cruel practices surrounding psychosocial disability need to be addressed, culturally appropriate and sensitive supports need to be promoted.  Where negative stigma exists, communities must be strengthened to become inclusive, accepting and welcoming.  In addition to eliminating institutional systems of care, attention should be paid to eliminating abuses in community-based mental health services, which include non-consensual medication, restraints and seclusion.   

WNUSP urged the Committee to bring its expertise to bear on standards being developed elsewhere that risk derogating rights that are guaranteed under the CRPD.   First, the Human Rights Committee has released a draft General Comment on liberty and security of the person, in which the Committee takes the view that mental health detention and institutionalization are justified in order to protect the person in question or others.  Second, in its latest outcome document, the Intergovernmental Expert Group revising the Standard Minimum Rules on the Treatment of Prisoners risks perpetuating disability-based segregation of prisoners with psychosocial disabilities and compulsory mental health treatment.  Third, both the Organization of American States and the United Nations are contemplating new instruments on the rights of older persons.  A draft that is close to being finalized in the OAS has accepted the CRPD standards on legal capacity, but would still permit institutionalization in violation of Articles 14 and 19.   WNUSP urged the Committee to make its views known on these matters and looked forward to sharing with the Committee relevant perspectives and information.    
Disability Council International 

Disability Council International said it had continued to work in support of the Committee, including the recommendations made to the Government of Paraguay, including through the organisation of a number of events and activities with local partners.  The Council had continued to work on shadow reports on countries under review and was planning to expand its work on regional projects, helping States with capacity building on report writing, and following on the Committee’s recommendations to Governments in the development work.  

Swiss Association to Support People with Disabilities
A representative of the Swiss Association sought to identify the challenges facing the Francophone area, contributing by providing guidance and recommendations concerning the Convention in the French speaking world.  Four issues and three challenges had been identified.  Among the issues, governance, international cooperation, and education and cooperation for research had been identified; challenges included the need for commitment, ownership, and civic involvement within community organizations.  

Magdalena Kern, International Disability and Development Consortium (IDDC)

Ms Kern recalled that the IDDC is a network of 26 international NGOs and DPOs supporting the inclusion of persons with disabilities in development efforts in over 100 countries.  IDDC promotes inclusive development that respects the human rights of every person, ensuring diversity, eradicating poverty and ensuring that everyone can be included and participate in development processes on an equal basis with others.  IDDC welcomed the Committee’s statement supporting a post MDG agenda which is accessible and inclusive. In 2012, IDDC has been working closely with partners in the south and at the international level to promote an inclusive post MDG development agenda.  Together with IDA, IDDC highlighted key issues for the post MDG development agenda, and co hosted a civil society forum ahead of the Conference of States Parties together with IDA, Human Rights Watch, Disability Rights Fund, Rehabilitation International, Disabled Peoples’ International and the Global Partnership for Disability and Development.  IDDC helped to identify and support the involvement of DPOs from the South in the civil society forum.  IDDC is co-organising an event with IDA and the Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs in the context of the High Level Meeting on Disability and Development.  The Consortium looked forward to continuing to work with the Committee to ensure sustainable development for all. 

Richard Pearshouse, Human Rights Watch

Human Rights Watch appreciated the Committee’s openness to engage with civil society and urged the Committee to continue to allocate adequate time for inputs from civil society and particularly recognised organisations of persons with disabilities.  This input is invaluable to understanding the situation on the ground particularly from DPOs and persons with disabilities themselves, honouring the CRPD principles of participation and inclusion.  One fundamental aspect of ensuring inclusion is accessibility, there is a need for the Committee’s meetings to be accessible, in particular for the provision of quality international sign interpretation especially as the sessions are webcast worldwide and for more documentation in easy to read version to be available to persons with intellectual disabilities in particular to engage in the Committee’s work.  HRW welcomed that the Committee is developing General Comments on accessibility and legal capacity - two fundamental provisions of the CRPD on which guidance would be helpful.  Because of the complex nature of these rights, HRW requested the Committee ensure sufficient time for input by DPOs and persons with disabilities.  IN drafting these General Comments, HRW stressed the inherent links between Article 9 and Article 12 and other provisions of the CRPD and the need for a broad holistic interpretation of the CRPD.  As noted by IDA, the HRW stressed the need for substantive coherence across the treaty bodies and the dangers presented by conflicting standards across treaty bodies which put at risk the CRPD’s own standards.   HRW will be publishing a report on 11 September on barriers to access in Russia and currently HRW is engaging in research on of violence against women and girls with disabilities in India, particularly women in institutions and psychiatric hospitals which should be available early next year. 

The 10th session opening was webcast live in English and Spanish & international sign interpretation.
* This summary compilation is provided by the IDA secretariat and is not an official record of the proceedings.  The public opening was webcast live with English and Spanish audio and international sign interpretation.  The videos have been archived at � HYPERLINK "http://www.treatybodywebcast.org/category/webcast-archives/crpd/" ��http://www.treatybodywebcast.org/category/webcast-archives/crpd/�


Or more particularly on the following pages: � HYPERLINK "http://www.treatybodywebcast.org/crpd-10-opening-english-audio/" ��English� and � HYPERLINK "file://localhost/CRPD%2010/%20Opening-%20Sign%20interpretation%20and%20Spanish%20audio" ��Spanish & international sign�
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